
BIGBURY PARISH COUNCIL [BPC].

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON 9th JANUARY 2019
IN THE MEMORIAL HALL, ST. ANNE’S CHAPEL, AT 7.30 PM

Present:		Cllr Bryan Carson - Chair		BC
			Cllr Sharon Smith			SS
			Cllr Beth Huntley			BH
			Cllr Cathy Case (arrived 7.40)		CC
			Cllr Valerie Scott (arrived 8.00)	VS
			Cllr George Rosevear – Vice chair	GR

Acting Clerk:		Cllr George Rosevear			18 Members of the Public present.
			DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert			RG

Note:			Cllr Hannah Getley [HG] has resigned from the Council and her resignation letter is on file.
Chairman Bryan welcomed everyone, noting that our Clerk Richard Matthews was on holiday, as well as the fact that there will be both Parish elections on 2nd May 2019 and expressed a hope that residents other than sitting councillors would put themselves forward to serve the new Council. Also, there would be elections for the South Hams District Council on the same day. 

1 /			DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
The chairman BC declared an interest in matters related to application 3681/18/FUL, but this had already been resolved and the Parish response lodged with SHDC. No other Councillors declared an interest at this juncture, but declarations could have been taken during the course of the meeting.

2 /			APOLOGIES – None.

3 /			APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING – 14th NOVEMBER 2018
The minutes having been previously circulated were taken as read. Proposed GR, seconded by SS and approved unanimously for the Chairman to sign.

4 /			MATTERS ARISING
			Several matters were raised, as follows:
Minute 4b: the VAS speed monitoring had taken place on 8th October 2018 and the mean speeds were North 27.6 and South 28.6 and there had been no recorded incidents in the last five years.
Minute 4d: the DAA opening ceremony was pending rather than postponed. BC commented that a joint opening ceremony with Ringmore might be possible.
Minute 6: following resident A’s enquiry, BT had responded to the Clerk that they would be refurbishing their phones boxes in the spring of 2019.
Minute 6: following resident B’s concerns, action had been taken to ensure that any site traffic would use the site entrance itself and not the short cut over the Holywell Stores Right of Way.
Minute 6 following resident F’s concerns about the dissemination of information within the Community, it was noted that there would be a formal Communications Coordination Committee during March 2019, date to be advised.
Minute 11: It was reported that the damage raised previously on the playpark had now been repaired.

5 /			 DEVON COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – RG
Although RG joined the meeting part way through, his comments are placed in the order of the Agenda. RG reported as follows:
(i) He noted the SCARF results (VAS reported under matters arising 4b.
(ii) He confirmed that all DCC Grit bins either had been or would be filled shortly.
(iii) The permanent deviation of footpath 4. Noted that this was generally supported.

SHDC REPORT In the absence of a sitting District Councillor RG gave the following report:
(i) It was noted that HG had resigned from the council and sold her shop on the beach front of Bigbury on Sea. Therefore SHDC had agreed with Mike Smith of Venus they can hold cash to dispense for car parking and toilet purposes, resurrecting a practice they previously engaged in up until about two years ago.
(ii) There will be no charge for the toilets per se the charge will be integrated into the Car Park charge itself, which what had been negotiated  by BH when a DC.
(iii) The beach shower unit has not, as such been closed. Simply, the water has been turned-off. The annual cost to SHDC of the Legionnaires Test had driven this decision. Also it was noted that more use of the shower units had been to wash beach cloths and equipment rather than beachgoers themselves. It was decided to enquire as to whether Discovery Surf Scholl might be persuaded to adopt and maintain the shower units.
(iv) Privatisation of Waste Disposal (Management) Service. It was confirmed that existing SHDC staff would be transferred under TUPE regulations to the private company. This would also release SHDC from additional contributions to the Pension fund of the existing staff being transferred. There would be a saving to the SHDC over eight (8) years of £3,200.00 with savings in the first eight months of £286,000. Brown Bins for the “time being” will remain FOC. A new Council may review and change this post 2nd May 2019. Included in the service would be collection from public toilets, street cleaning, street waste bins and dog bins. Complaints and comments would still be channeled through SHDC, giving them direct oversight as to the quality of the service in the minds of the public. The contractor was the same as that used by West Devon Borough Council. RG confirmed that the decision had been approved by 80% of the SHDC. [If all voted this would be 24/31 Councillors].

6/			OPEN SESSION
The following were raised in open session:
Stuart Watts gave a report on the current funding dilemma for the Aune Patrol. He asked whether the Parish Council would consider a contribution, either directly or indirectly with others. After some discussion it was agreed to bring the matter formally onto the Agenda for the February BPC meeting, by which time more information as to the funds needed, the commitments to date, in order to allow the BPC to make a decision in respect of a contribution.,
Resident B reported that, not only were the BT telephone boxes in poor condition, noting the comment in matters arising, but also they were being used in the distribution of daily newspapers. Therefore, was it possible for them to be used for books too? Since it seems that some are in the ownership of the Defibrillator Charity, could they be approached for use of their boxes for newspapers, books and tourist information literature?
Resident C reported that the bus shelter boards needed to be refurbished. Also, the road lines were obscured and faded at Sedgewell, partly because of overhanging shrubbery. RG suggested a note to Highways Adam Keayes to utilise the white line team when next in the vicinity. In addition can the current roadworks in and around the Royal Oak be explained, in particular the heavy plant in the adjacent field. It was confirmed that this was to install the treatment plant for the houses being built on the Royal Oak site.
Resident D sought assurances that not only would the large stones that have been removed would be re-installed, but that the area would be generally reconstituted.
Resident D also asked could the works be properly lit at night.
Resident E requested that in respect of Waves Edge, precaution be taken and assurances given that the new dwelling would not exceed the ridge height agreed by the Inspector at Appeal. Can an external agent be used to ensure before any work is started a suitable reference point is established against which to measure the work and the new ridge height. Kate Cantwell of SHDC Building Control is to be contacted. Action GR.
Resident F it was noted that spoil had over spilled onto the roadway at the Bay Café. RG advised to contact Adam Keayes and request that the Lengthsman be sent out to deal with the matter.
Resident G Mused as to whether there was a possibility of a Post Office being provided in Bigbury on Sea.GR commented that since rural Post Offices did not generally receive salary, but only commissions, this may prove an unsurmountable obstacle to ant applicant.
Resident H noted that Wide Load [usually Mobile Homes for Park Dean] escort vehicles, quite often recently and at night were too close to the load and did not have their header board lit, causing confusion amongst other road users.


7 /			PLANNING RELATED MATTERS (APPLICATIONS AND UP-DATES).
The first three of the following items have already been dealt with and where necessary the BPC responses lodged with SHDC.
(a) 3681/18/FUL The Byre Challons Combe to Bowls Cross TQ7 4AN.
(b) 3743/18/FUL Land at SX 652 442 adjacent to Southway.
(c) 3833/18/FUL Nantucket Parker Road B on S TQ7 4AT.
(d) 4119/18/FUL Little Court Bigbury TQ7 4AP. After discussion it was agreed to support with the following condition(s) that cladding be with natural timber and not artificial materials. Proposed VS seconded SS approved unanimously.GR to submit.
(e) Neighbourhood Plan [NHP] up-date: VS reported that SHDC had advised on 21.12.18 that the St Ann’s Chapel site would have affordable Housing content of (i) four for rent, (ii) four right to Buy. All eight with a proven local connection. (iii) three open market and (iv) two to the landowner; one for the family and one an agricultural worker. VS also confirmed that 9 amendments were included in the SHDC document, arising from the open meeting held in the Community during November. Devon Home Choice are the “Housing Association” involved and interested parties should register with them. The project has been allocated application number 4214/18/FUL. However the application has not been submitted as awaiting of all green spaces. The detailed document is available for Parishioners to read. VS responded to CC in respect of the Powers attributed to Green Spaces are similar to those attributed to Green Belt.

Bantham Estates and the Bigbury Golf Club. This was discussed as the whole area fell within the Parish and any developments on or near to it, ought to be considered when preparing the Neighbourhood Plan, but not included within it. VS said that her understanding was that Bantham Estates wished to build a development of five houses on land adjacent to the Golf Club. This may have a beneficial effect on the issues between Bantham Estates and their tenant the Bigbury Golf Club.

It was agreed to approve the latest Neighbourhood Planning document as it related to the adoption of Green Spaces. Proposed GR, seconded BH with five voting for one abstention CC [arising from a personal interest].


8 / 			FINANCE PAYMENTS
The payments presented for approval were read out and agreed. Proposed SS seconded BC and approved unanimously.
SS presented and read out the bank reconciliation and the balances of Restricted, Designated and unrestricted funds.

9 /			PRECEPT FOR THE YEAR APRIL 2019 TO MARCH 2020.
BC reported that the Finance committee had met on the 3rd December 2018 to set the Precept. It was recommended to Council that the Precept be held at the same level as 2018/19 of £16,500. Proposed GR seconded VS and approved unanimously.
  
10 /			PLAY PARK UP-DATE - CC
CC recommended that there be a children’s with parents’ consultation on the final scope of the equipment and layout of the Play Park. This was agreed. Action CC
CC reported that we had, not only Parish Reserves, but also funds available from the Section 106 monies held by SHDC.

A possible extension of the Play Park was considered, which would mean reducing the size of the current football pitch, which, in fairness is not used that extensively. It was agreed to place this on the BPC February Agenda for discussion and resolution.

11 /			REPLACEMENT OF DEFIRILLATORS.
The cost of replacing the current three (3) defibrillators is £3,800.00. As at 5th December 2018 funds in hand were £2,709.42, leaving a shortfall of £1,090.58. It is expected that we will make a joint application with Ringmore and the shortfall will be eliminated by additional contributions or a further Grant. This application will be made 02.02.2019 to SHDC.    
                                                   
12 /			SNOW WARDEN VACANCY AND OVERVIEW OF THE STATUS OF THE GRIT BINS
Grit Bins - Previously RG of DCC had said that DCC’s grit bins had been filled. BC stated that BPC’s will be filled shortly. Where SHDC were involved they were to be prompted.
Snow Warden – invitations were invited to fill the vacancy.

13 / 			CORRESPONDENCE
(I) The Royal British Legion had sent a thank you letter for the funds raised, together with a Certificate.
(II) George Luckcraft’s complaint about the absence of a Wreath on the Ware Memorial in November. BC confirmed that it had been placed at Kingston for the joint three villages Service. However BC would send a letter of explanation and apology. Action BC.
(III) New residents in Bigbury (lower Bigbury) had expressed concerns about the level of traffic on the roads, SHDC had not been sympathetic in their reply.


14 /  			ITEMS FOR THE FEBRUARY AGENDA
(I) Play Park and Consultation
(II) Church Gateway Scheme – Schedule of works from PCC
(III) Footpath – Memorial Hall to Easton access.
(IV) The next meeting to be 20th February 2019.
(V) The March meeting remains the second Wednesday 13th.
(VI) NHP Group – Six week Consultation commences Saturday 2nd February 2019.

[bookmark: _GoBack]There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.43 pm.


Signed…………………………………..
	Cllr Bryan Carson - Chair
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